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Eastern Highlands Health District Board of Directors 

Regular Meeting Minutes - Draft 

Virtual meeting Via 

Zoom* 

Thursday June 18, 2020  

 

Members present:  E. Anderson (Andover), J. Carrington (Mansfield), J. Elsesser, 

(Coventry), W. Kaufold (Mansfield), J. Kelly (Bolton), T. Nuccio (Tolland), E. Paterson 

(Mansfield), M. Rosen (Tolland), B. Syme (Scotland) D. Walsh (Coventry), M. Walter 
(Columbia), E. Wiecenski (Willington) 

Staff present:  R. Miller, M. Brosseau, K. Dardick 

J. Elsesser called the meeting to order at 4:30 pm. 

 

R. Miller welcomed and introduced Dr. William Kaufold to the board.  W. Kaufold is a new 

representative of Mansfield.  Board members introduced themselves. 

 

D. Walsh made a MOTION seconded by E. Anderson to approve the minutes of the 

4/23/2020 meeting as presented.  MOTION PASSED with W. Kaufold abstaining.  

 

 

Public Comments  

 

Outreach was done per Executive order.  No comments were received. 

 

Agreement for Local Public Health Emergency Preparedness Services By and 

Between the EHHD and NDDH FY20/21- authorize 

 

R. Miller presented an overview of the agreement.   

 

E. Anderson made a MOTION seconded E. Wiecenski to authorize execution of the 

“Agreement for Local Public Health Emergency Preparedness Services by and between the 

Eastern Highlands Health District and the Northeast District Department of Health” as 

presented on June 18, 2020.  MOTION Passed unanimously. 

 

Town Reports  

Andover   E. Anderson reported that the Andover Town Hall is back to full staffing.  The building is still 
closed to the public.  Discussions are occurring regarding reopening athletics and developing procedures 
for softball league and soccer league to use the fields.  Difficulties are being faced with senior 
transportation to stores.   

Willington   E. Wiecenski reported that the Willington Town Hall will be fully staffed beginning Monday, 
June 29th.  The building is still closed to the public.  Town Playgrounds have been reopened.  Schools 
have not reopened their playgrounds.  The town hall is operating “business as usual” by appointment.  
Food drives have been done to help primarily seniors in the town.  

Mansfield   J. Carrington reported that the Mansfield Community Center will be reopening June 22nd; 
the library is still closed, but offering curbside pickup.  There are plans to reopen the library in July.  
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Playgrounds have been reopened.  The Mansfield Town Hall remains closed to the public.  Currently 
there are no plans to bring everyone back to work.  Restaurants are functioning.  And concerns 
regarding UConn reopening are being addressed.   

Tolland  M. Rosen reported that playgrounds in Tolland reopened June 18th.  All the playground 
equipment has been power washed and signage has been added indicating “Play at your own risk” and 
“Be Cognoscente of Social Distancing”.  On June 29th, staff will be returning to The Tolland Town Hall.  
Plans for reopening to the public will be a phased approach.   

M. Rosen noted that 2 restaurants in Tolland have outdoor seating.  And that businesses are hurting. 
Twice weekly Emergency Operations meetings.  

Scotland  B. Syme reported that the Scotland Town Hall is still closed; the park is reopened and the 
library is open by appointment.   

Columbia  M. Walter reported that the Columbia Town Hall will be fully staffed and open to the Public 
by appointment as of July 6th.  Installation of sneeze guards on senior buses is being investigated.  Senior 
Center still is not open but meal delivery continues.  Playgrounds in Columbia have reopened.  The 
Columbia beach has reopened with a limit of 55 people.  That number is based on what is believed to be 
how much separation is safe between family units on the beach.  M. Walter informed the board that he 
is investigating the addition of a liability exemption to contracts for renting facilities.  He further stated 
that the Chinese restaurant in town is open for take-out and The Main Moose is booming.   

Bolton  J. Kelly reported that the Bolton Town Hall has reopened.  There are 2 groups of workers, 
alternating work weeks, Through July 4th weekend. Phase 2 will be full staff and remaining closed to the 
public. Weekly unified command meetings are being held.  There is discussion about reopening fields 
and tennis courts.  Currently, the Indian Notch beach remains closed.   There is curbside pick-up and 
drop off from the library.  No plans to reopen the senior center at this time.  

Coventry  J. Elsesser reported that the Coventry Town Hall has been fully staffed for 2 weeks.  A full 
reopening will be fully staffed beginning June 29th.   Monitors will be installed to limit the number of 
people in the building.  2 of 4 exterior doors will be locked; cameras and buzzers will be installed at 
these doors.  More public meetings will be held.  The Town is encouraging tax payers to pay via online or 
mailing a check.  Summer camp is not going to be held.  Permit activity is at high levels in the Building 
department.  The annual lake treatment for hydrilla has been planned and in conjunction with 
Mansfield, Eagleville will be treated for fanwort.  A 9 hole disc golf course will be opening.  Fire 
departments are merging effective July 1.  New Chief and deputy chiefs will be sworn in on June 29th.  
Black Lives Matter march held and it went well.  

D. Walsh brought to the board questions from citizens.   

How long does a person who is asymptomic but tests positive for the virus need to quarantine? Rob 
noted that they should self isolate 10 days from the sample collection date. 

How can people go back to work with no day camps available?   Rob noted that Mansfield is planning to 
host summer camp, but have not met the threshold to hold the camp.  Others shared reasons for 
cancelling summer camps. 

M. Walter asked whether there were different rules for a gathering such as a Black Lives Matter 
gathering vs softball games.  Rob noted there are separate rules for each.   

Subcommittee Reports 
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Executive Committee 

R. Miller presented an overview of the motion brought to the Executive Committee to waive fees 
related to expedited approvals for phase 1 reopening.  Executive Committee approved the motion.     

Director’s Report 

COVID-19 Response Activities - Update 

R. Miller provided an update on some of the activities with which the health district is involved.  There 
was additional discussion regarding the mass vaccination efforts, contact tracing and the 
epidemiological curve of total counts on a weekly basis.  It was noted that a large team of contact 
tracers may be needed to catch the number of cases anticipated due to UConn’s plans to test all 
students, staff, and faculty.  Further, R. Miller noted that based on the H1N1 experience it may be 
necessary to hire additional staff to support a mass vaccination campaign.  

Quarterly Activity Report for the periods ending 12/31/19 & 3/31/20 

R. Miller highlighted key points on these reports, noting that the cosmetology program was put on hold 
due to COVID-19. 

R. Miller informed the board that he has been appointed to University of Connecticut Institutional 
Biosafety committee.   

 

ViewPoint Cloud – Update 

R. Miller reported that the online permit and payment system has been launched and is working very 
well.  

E. Paterson made a MOTION, seconded by M. Walter to adjourn at 5:49 pm.  MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Robert Miller 

Secretary                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 
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Eastern Highlands Health District 

COVID-19 

Response Activities Update 

August 17, 2020 

 

Activation of Public Health Emergency Response Plan 

Currently implementing a bi-weekly planning cycle with a bi-weekly staff zoom meeting. An Incident 

Action Plan is updated every two weeks. We participate in weekly local public health virtual meetings 

with DPH. 

Contact Tracing 

We are investigating all laboratory confirmed and probable cases within our Jurisdiction. As of August 

16, there are approximately 250 cases closed and 3 active cases. We have fully transitioned to the new 

state-wide web based contact tracing system called ContaCT.  We anticipate an uptick in cases with the 

beginning of the UConn fall semester, and the reopening of public schools. A second surge is plausible in 

the fall and winter period. Below are updates to the contact tracing program that represent, in part, our 

efforts to be prepared: 

 UConn student health and wellness (SHaW) is integrating their contact tracing team into the 

ContaCT software.  

 SHaW is tracing all positive students. EHHD is tracing all staff and faculty. 

 The EHHD has 5 regular health district staff persons and 3 MRC volunteers trained on the 

ContaCT software for a total team of eight (8) persons available if needed.  

 Of the EHHD regular staff, we have 3 individuals qualified to lead a case contact investigation in 

a public school setting. 

 

DPH has notified local health departments that $20,000,000 in CDC funding will be allocated to local 

health departments in CT for infectious disease control primarily for contact tracing. The timing of the 

allocation is uncertain. 

 

Resources available to support case contact investigations in a school setting are limited. 

University of Connecticut Storrs Re-population Plan 

This office participated as an active member of the University’s task force, workgroup on contact 

tracing. The workgroup was tasked with developing a contract tracing plan for the Storrs and regional 

campuses.  This office is also in regular communication with the Director of Medicine at UConn Student 

Health and Wellness. This agency continues to work in close partnership with UConn Student Health 

and Wellness to identify, and stand up the staffing and resources needed to meet this joint community 

challenge.  The EHHD deployed 20 EHHD MRC volunteers in support of the   reopen UConn student 

testing program. 
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Surveillance 

Case counts, and weekly case count trends are reported to member towns and other community 

partners regularly. The DPH secure surveillance tracking system is regularly updated by staff with local 

case information. State data regarding testing, hospitalizations, and deaths for state, region, and local 

area is reviewed daily (See latest weekly EHHD report attached). 

Weekly state and county leading and secondary indicators for public schools, in addition to local data, 

are part of a weekly monitoring of metric reports in support of area public school decision making. 

These weekly metric reports are issued by DPH in support of schools decision making regarding learning 

models. 

Public School Reopening Plans 

This office has taken a number of steps in an effort to support area schools plans to reopen safely. 

These include but are not limited to: 

 Development and distribution of template plans for health monitoring, infection containment, 

contact tracing in school setting, and return to work/school criteria. 

 Hosted two virtual planning and preparedness meetings of area school superintendents (see 

attached presentation.) 

 Currently developing screening guidance for school nurses and parents. 

 Will be hosting a virtual preparedness meeting for school nurses on Friday 21, 2020. 

 This office will be supporting school review of weekly metric reports on the risk of community 

spread (See report dated 8/13/2020 attached) 

 This office will lead the contact tracing response to a confirmed case in school settings. 

 

PPE Distribution 

CT DPH tasked local health departments with distributing PPE to local area private healthcare providers. 

We continue to receive weekly allocations from the DEMHS Region 4 distribution site. To date, we have 

distributed approximately 34,000 items to 46 area healthcare, and personal care providers in our 

jurisdiction. We have been informed that the week of August 10th was the last week of receiving such 

PPE. 

Kinsa Thermometers 

We are participating in a DPH initiative to distribute 85,000 “smart thermometers” state-wide. The 

thermometers are Bluetooth enabled linking to an app on your phone. Temperature and location data is 

anonymously uploaded to a cloud based database. This provides another tool for the DPH to monitor 

population health. The thermometers are free of change, and downloading the app to your phone is  
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voluntary. Our allocation of 200, which we have already received, will be distributed end of this 

summer. 

 

Reopen CT Sector Rules 

In an effort to support our local businesses a tremendous amount of staff time is expended working 

with area businesses providing guidance and support on the application and interpretation of Reopen 

CT, both phase 1 and phase 2 of the business sector rules; providing modified inspections and infection 

control guidance for food service establishments (Approximately 163 are currently open, with 80 

closed). During this response period staff have responded to 67 complaints regarding violations of the 

sector rules, or the Governors executive orders. 

Governor’s Executive Orders and other state guidance - Application and Interpretation 

We continue to track and review executive orders and state guidelines as they are issued, providing 

consultation and interpretation support to recreation departments, first responder agencies, youth 

services agencies, boards of education, town leadership, and other entities as requested. In addition to 

numerous phone consultations, and emails, this office and staff participates in regular COVID response 

staff meetings with a number of member towns.  

Public Health Education, Communications, Messaging 

EHHD is aligned with the Governor’s and CDC Messaging; providing regular public information updates 

to website, and social media (FB & Twitter). 

We push out information and updates on access to testing of general public and first responders. 

Agency updates routinely provided to community partners. 

We continue to provide consultation regarding the travel advisory to a number of public sector 

employers. 

Medical Reserve Corps retention and recruitment 

We have a total of 92 on our volunteer roster, with another 10 or so in various stages of the vetting 

process. Three have been active and are undergoing orientation and training on the new contact tracing 

software.  We recently deployed 20 MRC volunteers to support UConn’s efforts to test approximately 

6000 residential students. 

COVID-19 Crisis Response Funding for State and Local Health Departments 

Local public health departments are receiving COVID-19 Crisis Response Funding from the CDC. We 

have been allocated $29,596 to be expended by March 2021. Currently, the funding is reimbursing 

100% for over-time, response supplies, and communications. Most of the staff time expended on the 

response is regular-time, and not covered for re-imbursement. Consequently, our reimbursable 

expenses are relatively small at this time. Despite this, the crisis funding allocation will be spent down  
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near the beginning of November at our current monthly expenditure rate. We are nonetheless tracking 

all COVID related expenses.  

We have created an account in the FEMA Grants Portal as a second funding option, in the event health 

district expenses are reimbursable and the “squeeze is worth the juice”. 

Additionally, DPH has informed us that $20,000,000 in CDC will be allocated to local CT health 

departments in support of infection control and contact tracing.  

Mass Vaccination 

Similar to our experience in 2009 during the H1N1 pandemic when the EHHD spearheaded an effort to 

vaccinate 9000 residents, local public health departments will once again be called onto action to stand 

up and operationalize a community level mass vaccination campaign to combat COVID-19. Pending the 

development and mass production of an effective, safe vaccine this campaign could begin as early as 

this winter. Local public health has participated in a number of preliminary vaccination related planning 

meetings with DPH. The DPH recently provided CDC guidance on mass vaccination planning. We are 

initiating efforts to review and update our current mass vaccination plans, ramping up preparedness 

efforts over the course of the summer. DPH has suggested we be prepared to vaccinate 10 to 30 

percent of our population (8,000 to 24,000 individuals). Based on the H1N1 experience, in the absence 

of substantial additional funding this agency is currently not in a position to mobilize and implement an 

effective community vaccination initiative.  

As part of our effort to prepare for this vaccination campaign, this agency will be hosting two small by 

appointment only flu clinics in the end of October. Further, we anticipate hosting a larger drive through 

flu clinic near the middle of November. 
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